TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP
ANTRIM COUNTY, MICHIGAN



Draft Minutes Planning Commission Meeting
June 11, 2013
Community Service Building
Torch Lake Township

Present:	Bretz, Joseph, Jorgensen, Juall, Goossen
Absent:	Walworth, King
Others:	Briggs, Olsen, Grobbel
Audience:	Martel, Spencer, Greg Guggemos, Larry Lavely 

1.	Meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m.  

2.	Acknowledgment of resignation of Goossen as vice Chairman; succession by Bretz.  Election of Secretary.
Goossen has accepted a position on the Township Board and cannot be both an official on the Planning Commission (Vice Chairman) and the Board.  Motion to accept Goossen’s resignation as Vice Chairman made by Juall, seconded by Joseph, passed 5-0.  Bretz will chair current Public Hearing as Secretary.  Goossen will remain as a member on the PC.
Motion by Juall to defer election of Secretary until quorum is present.  Seconded by Joseph, passed 5-0.

  3.	Consideration of Agenda: 
With no objections, agenda content was approved as submitted. 

4.	Public Hearing:  Proposed amendments to Chapter VII, R-1; Chapter VIII, R-2 and Chapter IX, R-3 zones:
Grobbel summarized amendments as cleaning up language, remove any reference to family and replace with 1-, 2-, or 3 or more-unit dwelling, to comply with state law.  No comments from audience.  Public hearing closed.  

  5.	Correspondence, Meetings, Training, Announcements, etc.
Bretz distributed copies of Zoning and Planning News.

  6.	Approval of Minutes, May 14, 2013: 	
Minutes approved by Joseph, supported by Juall, passed 5-0.

  7.	Concerns of the Public other than Agenda items:
None.

8.	Discussion and Possible Action – Proposed amendments to Chapters VII, VIII and IX, Version 5:
With no comments from the public, next step is to forward amendments to Antrim County Planning Commission for review.  Motion by Goossen to move amendments to County level, seconded by Joseph, passed 5-0.

  9.	Discussion and Possible Action – Request for PUD Rezoning - A-Ga-Ming:
Juall moved to take AGM PUD Rezoning Request off the table for discussion, seconded by Goossen, passed 5-0.
Joseph said there were issues to finish from last meeting:  (1) what steps to take if complaints received regarding noise and how to handle as PC and (2) site plan revisions. 
Bretz read into the record Walworth (absent) email of 3 June 2013, addressed to Planning Commission, Township Supervisor, Zoning Administrator and Township Planner:

As I indicated at our May meeting, I will not be available for our June meeting.  In addition to sharing the e-mail exchange with Todd Millar regarding the AGM rezoning request, I want to share my current thinking on the matter on which we have been focused.
Our ordinance clearly provides for the possible commercial use of  “ . . . private events at which noise is controlled . . .”  However, it does not specifically state that such events can be conducted outside of a structure nor does it specifically include (nor exclude) music as a permitted us.
I reviewed TLT’s Commercial and newly crafted Village Business Zone language to determine if they shed any light on the issue of noise.  It was evident to me that there has been a consistent concern with the issue of possible noise emanating from commercial activities.  For instance, the commercial zone permits only “indoor restaurants and taverns”.  Indeed, even drive-through and take-out restaurants require a special use permit as do outdoor displays and sales of merchandise.  Our pared down list of permitted uses in the Village Business Zone reflects the same focus on indoor activities.  Our Manufacturing Zone, which is limited to light manufacturing, requires all operations to be within enclosed structures.  None of these “limitations” specifically mention noise as the issue.  I find the limitations to reflect the desire to maintain the rural/agrarian character of the Township.
I have reached the conclusion not to support the use of music played out-of-doors as part of a commercial activity in a mixed-use PUD.  For me there is a distinct difference between noise that may result from the sometime boisterous behavior that might occur at a party or other gathering that is spontaneous and short-lived, versus several scheduled hours of music, and especially as dance music, intended for upwards of 275.  Moreover, in this particular application, the proposed location for this outdoor music is perhaps the highest point on the property and located unnecessarily close to residential properties outside the proposed PUD.
If the proposed use of private events with music was to be inside of a building, I believe that with minimal oversight and controls such as those discussed at our meetings, the ability to meet the requirement of noise not unreasonably interfering with the comfortable use and enjoyment of nearby properties, might be achieved.
Recognizing that the Applicant, under the present zoning has, despite citations for zoning use violations, scheduled a number of private events with music during the next months, I might consider supporting this proposed use for a limited period if there were plans showing the intent to develop a facility in which such events would be contained.  However, the Applicant has stated that such a development is not anticipated.
I request that this e-mail be made known at the June 11, 2013 meeting of the Planning Commission.

· Joseph said that his understanding of Walworth memo is that PC is to support overall community and that for the long-term, due diligence is required in wording of PUD for permanence.  
· Juall asked if it would be legal for PC to state conditions for a period of time, require a building and then give a time extension.
· Bretz stated that Walworth wrote letter to Township Attorney, and PC does have authority and can judge whether Applicant is making appropriate progress towards eliminating noise from the activity.  
· Juall reiterated that Walworth stated that noise is not a permitted use.  Asked AGM if they had any plans or intent to build structure to host weddings or events that include music.
· Guggemos said that they do have the intent to build a structure, but financing of $1M+ is not available.   They do have plans to build a structure and will do it, as soon as financing is available.  Felt that this is the first time that the need for a structure has come up and questioned why they were not told that from the beginning.
· Joseph said that in approved uses for PUD, we do not want outdoor music (difficult to control) and that noise needs to be controlled in a building.
· Guggemos felt that PC does not have authority to impose conditions that essentially amend the ordinance.  The noise issue is addressed in the ordinance, but to say that it has to be indoors, is amending the ordinance.
· Joseph said that approved commercial usage does not include outside music.
· Grobbel said that PC cannot amend the ordinance by virtue of deliberation of site plan.  Need to act upon site plan in front of you, based on ordinance language and referenced back to those standards.  Still outstanding site plan issues.  Stated that PC should express to Applicant what their thoughts are and decide whether they will act upon the application.  Imposing conditions cannot go beyond reasonable measure.
· Juall asked if rezoning plan is complete.
· Grobbel stated that site plan is still outstanding (5-6 items) and that PC needs to deal with substance of issues so Applicant is aware.
· Juall asked about the berm.
· Lavely apologized for comment from Mike Brown in last month’s meeting.  Lavely is lead on weddings.  Have met with East Bay Excavation and golf course superintendent; have scheduled berm building in next 2-3 weeks.
· Grobbel asked why AGM is planning for construction when they have not presented a plan to PC; should not be the opposite.
· Guggemos stated that they understood that PC wanted the berm in place as part of the approval process.
· Grobbel reminded AGM that is should be part of site plan and approved by PC prior to building.
· Guggemos has submitted dance permits to Briggs.  One event has been scheduled for 2014, thus far.
· Bretz reiterated that PC needs site plan details with current berms and planned berm locations.
· Guggemos stated that Township has authority to waive requirements/conditions in PUD for underground utilities.  Main feed to AGM comes off Barnes Road above ground, and then goes underground.  Questioned whether AGM had to show locations of underground utilities; they do not know where they are.  Can this requirement be waived?
· Jorgensen asked for clarification on Guggemos request:  Can Miss Dig assist with location of electrical utilities?  Guggemos has not asked Miss Dig.  
· Jorgensen clarified that AGM has tent where they prefer it to be.  However, per the site plan drawing, it is not where it was approved to be.  Questioned if AGM would be willing to put the tent in earlier approved location.
· Guggemos stated that AGM is here for the approval of a site plan under rezoning and not for where it was approved under the previous zoning.
· Jorgensen asked if they would give any variance to move the tent from where it is currently located.  Guggemos said no.
· Briggs said utilities do not need to be shown.  PC can say this is okay.  Guggemos said they will show main feed on application.
· Grobbel reminded that if PC is waiving standard, it needs to be official.  All discussed items need to be on the site plan/documented in an official manner.
· Bretz said all outstanding items will be voted on.
· Guggemos has been sending highlighted/strikeout site plan – is this acceptable with strikeouts removed.  Grobbel stated yes.
· Bretz said that it is the intent of the PC to finish this in July or August.
· Juall asked if there was an opportunity to get a loan for a restaurant since loan for golf course is not possible.
· Guggemos said AGM intent is to build clubhouse, 3,500-4,000 square feet, built into a berm, on #9 green of Sundance.  Will include restaurant, pro shop, reception hall and usable basement.
· Grobbel reminded PC that this is not the application in front of them.
· Juall said that bone of contention is an enclosed building.
· Bretz cited frustration with not having site plan.
· Guggemos said they will have site plan before next (July) meeting.
· Jorgensen asked for the copy of letter from Township attorney to Walworth.  Her understanding is that PC would not be willing to do the 1-2-3 missteps and then think about it.  Asked that the letter be read into record so that PC can hold AGM to a plan.
· Bretz reiterated need for complete application before a vote.
· Grobbel stated outstanding issues for benefit of AGM:
Corrected addresses of applicants
Perimeter setbacks
Slope of ponds
List of permitted uses needs to be reviewed by PC
Master Deed
Standards under section 15.09 need to be dealt with individually.
Standards under section 18.07 regarding visual and sound privacy, is the heart of the issue.
All applicable permits required
Request for waiver of underground utilities
· Motion by Joseph to close this section of the agenda for Discussion of AGM PUD Rezoning, seconded by Juall.

  10.	Concerns of the Public:
Bob Spencer, 709 NW Torch Lake Drive, Kewadin, stated concern with violation of Open Meetings Act, with regards to letter to Township attorney and discussions with PC members.  Open Meetings Act designed for public to have access to deliberations that go into public meetings, cannot deliberate behind closed doors.  Spencer issued a Freedom of Information Act request for a copy of the letter from Township attorney.
Grobbel said that letter received from attorney (dated May 22) by PC Chair, was distributed to PC members, Briggs and Grobbel.  Attorney’s assessment was that ordinance should stand.  Letter was informational and not about enforcement.  Would not be Open Meetings Act issue because there was no quorum deciding anything, strictly information sharing between PC members.   
Juall reiterated need for transparency and that PC is not operating behind closed doors.  Bretz stated this should be cleared up at next meeting.

  11.	Other Concerns of the Planning Commission:
Juall asked Briggs about feedback received on weddings at AGM.  Briggs will send summary of complaints to PC members.  Has not received formal complaints, but residents have stated that noise can be heard.
Spencer said that none of noise was to level to make it unreasonable.  Could hear bass; seemed to get a bit louder after 9:00.
George Cicinelli, 999 NW Torch Lake Drive, Kewadin stated that the noise/music heard from AGM is aggravating.  He can shut windows because he has a/c and does not have to listen to noise.  Music has been toned down.  Asked if AGM has a waiver so they can continue having these activities.  Briggs said there is no such thing.  Cicinelli said that AGM continues to have the activities and that this borders on belligerence against the zoning laws.  Jorgensen agreed.  Cicinelli said that AGM has been cited and ignored it.  Briggs said that AGM will be in court next week (June 20).  Cicinelli said there is no point in discussing it further and asked how many tickets had been issued to AGM.  Briggs replied that two tickets have been issued.
Briggs also spoke to Terry Wooten and Wooten said that the most recent event had been remarkably quiet.
Grobbel reiterated that Applicant bring all materials necessary to PC and that PC needs to act.  Good faith needs to guide process and be evident on both sides.  Do not get into a never-ending review process.  Avoid trickle-in of required materials and delaying decision.  Application need to be tight.  Onus is on Applicant. 
Spencer said that some understandings have come forth and asked if AGM would follow future ZBA rulings.  Conditions established by PC as basis for granting rezoning, need to be in writing along with PUD rezoning.
Juall asked question about need for work study session regarding AGM issues before next meeting.  Grobbel said it needs to be done during regular meeting and gone through in great detail.  

12.	With no further business, motion to adjourn meeting at 8:46 made by Juall, seconded by Joseph.
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